Cordry-Sweetwater Conservancy District
Security Commission Meeting

August 13th, 2024
“DRAFT MINUTES”
1. Members Present: Jim Maulden, Cathie Brown, Brian Clancy, Harry Sherman, Tom Quill, and Jo Ann Hamilton
2. Members Absent: Steve Burke 
3. Also, Present:

a. Staff: Brittany Bay & Rusty Morrison 
b.  7 freeholders in attendance (Brenda Maulden, Sharon Vankooten, Nancy Quill, Rob Seet, Jennifer Seet, Matt Petersen and Carrie Vavul)
4. Welcome: Mr. Clancy called the meeting to order at 6:06 PM.
5. Agenda Modifications:
a. Mr. Clancy noted he would like to add under new business Staff Report/Updates and to have the freeholders’ concerns in two parts, the first part being general freeholder concerns and the second part being freeholders appealing violations.  Mr. Maulden noted he would like to add at the end of meeting discussions what stays on the agenda for next month. 
6. Approval of Minutes:
a.  There Commission reviewed the July Commission Meeting Minutes. 
MOTION: Mr. Quill motioned to approve the July 9th, 2024, Security Commission Minutes, as submitted, seconded by Mr. Maulden. Motion passed 5-0. 
7. Freeholder Concerns: 

a. Sharon VanKooten (I65) noted she was interested in the ADA parking at the boat ramps, because she believes something needs to be done to accommodate people with mobility issues. 
b. Jenifer & Rob Seet (WS 280) introduced themselves. Mrs. Seet noted they were the freeholders who had an incident at Sweetwater boat ramp with her husband’s father and they had posted about it on Facebook, and noted they attended the meeting tonight to support a handicap spot or at least a spot for people with mobility issues. Mr. Seet noted that over the weekend his brother drove their father, who has mobility issues, over to the ramp while trying to help him get to the dock another freeholder became sarcastic with them about where they parked. Mr. Seet noted that they would just really like to see some parking signage for people with challenges or disabilities or the elderly in a few spots. Mr. Seet noted that there did not need to be a bunch of money spent on these just reasonable accommodations and referenced the Americans with Disabilities Act. Mr. Maulden noted he spoke with Josh Bryant and he looked into getting an estimate for putting something in at the marinas. There was some discussion about a ramp being added to the Sweetwater marina area. Mrs. Bay noted that if you made the marina area a loading/unloading zone it would take away some of the liability expenditures and risk. Mr. Maulden mentioned that was another idea they were looking into. Mr. Clancy thanked the Seets for coming and speaking about their incident and that the commission members would speak more about this topic when they get to new business. 
8. Old Business: 
a. 2025 Budget
1. Mr. Maulden noted the biggest pushback on the security budget that he was getting from the Board of Directors was purchasing a new rhib boat when they are anticipating the Cordry dam spillway project expenditure. There was a discussion on the Budget process. Mrs. Bay noted that before September 7th the maximum budget must be submitted to DLGF, the budget can decrease after this but not increase. Mrs. Bay noted that the Public Hearing on the 2025 budget would be at the September Board Meeting and then the Adoption of the 2025 budget would be at the October Board Meeting. There was discussion over a new engine for the Sweetwater rhib boat. 
2. Mr. Sherman requested adding purchasing a new engine in the amount of $12,000 for the Sweetwater rhib boat be added to the budget if they remove the $50,000 rhib boat. There was discussion over the need for a new engine. 
MOTION: Mr. Sherman motioned to modify the 2025 security budget from $149,050 to $51,050 by striking the rhib boat and dock and adding a new engine for the Sweetwater rhib boat.
3. Mr. Sherman asked about the lighted buoys and expressed he believed there was a need for more. Mr. Maulden noted he did not care for the lighted buoys and believed they were light pollution. 
     Motion seconded by Mr. Maulden. Motion passed 6-0.

4. Mr. Maulden mentioned that Mr. Sherman wanted to further discuss the lighted buoys in case the commission wanted to add more to the budget.
i. Mr. Sherman noted that from a safety standpoint he believed the lighted buoys are good for the lakes. Mr. Maulden noted that the state lakes do not have lighted buoys. There was discussion of the cost difference in lighted versus regular buoys. There was discussion on the lifetime of the buoys. Mrs. Bay noted there are currently no back up buoys. Mr. Morrison noted that from his perspective he would like to see the lighted buoys on the points of the lakes. Mr. Clancy mentioned to Mr. Sherman if he wants to make a motion to increase the amount buoys, he could, but his concern is want versus need and with how much money is about to be spent on the dam this may be more of a want than a need. Mrs. Bay noted that in the 2025 budget there is enough funds to cover 4 lighted buoys and 25 regular buoys. 
MOTION: Mr. Sherman motioned budget for 10 lighted buoys and 15 regular buoys, seconded by Mrs. Brown.

Discussion: Mr. Clancy noted that we would be going from the currently budgeted 29 buoys to 25 buoys and the budget would increase by $5,000. Mr. Quill noted that he likes the lighted ones too but it sounds like there is more of a need for quantity at this time. Mr. Maulden noted that it appeared we could be down buoys because lighted buoys are what has been being purchased and fewer of them are ordered because of cost. Mrs. Bay noted that one of the buoy reps has a special on the light toppers right now to test those out. The commission was in agreement to purchase and test out the light toppers. 
Motion Rescinded: Mr. Sherman rescinds his motion. 

b. Flock Cameras
1. Mrs. Bay noted that there are two cameras that are undergoing maintenance. Mrs. Bay noted that this maintenance is included in the annual fee. 
2. Mr. Clancy noted that all law enforcement now has access to the flock cameras. 
c. Body Cam Review for Beach Attendants and Boat Patrol
1. Mrs. Bay noted that the body cameras were working out great for the beach staff. Mrs. Bay also noted that they are not working out so well for the boat patrol staff, Mrs. Bay mentioned that the boat patrol staff can only hear what is being said on the patrol boat; you cannot hear what is being said on the boat that has been stopped. Mrs. Bay gave a body camera to the commission to look at and test. Mr. Morrisson went over the body camera in good detail and showed that it is very easy to utilize. Mrs. Brown and Mr. Morrison were both in agreement that this one is easy to use but is not good for the purpose they were purchased, which is to hear what is said on the other boat. Mr. Clancy noted that they are still in the return window, and this will be trial and error. Mr. Clancy noted we cannot just accept this when it is not working and find something that will. 
2. Mr. Clancy and Mr. Sherman both discussed the possibility of getting a step up from the one we purchased if that was possible. 
3. Mr. Clancy asked about the recording procedure, and Mr. Morrison noted he did not record every encounter. Mr. Clancy noted that one of the things that sold this to the community was the transparency where if someone were to say boat patrol was rude, we would have the camera to possible to disprove that and noted he believed every encounter should be recorded. Mr. Clancy noted that he believed the standard operating procedure for this should be recording of every encounter.
4. Mr. Morrison suggested reaching out to other agencies that use body cameras on the water and seeing what they use. Mr. Clancy noted the focus should be looking at what we spent on 3 and seeing if we can order a different one from the same company. 

5. Mr. Clancy noted that Mrs. Bay and himself can look into other alternatives for homework. 

d. Buoy Numbers/Tape Review
1. Mr. Clancy noted that he liked the fact that they cut the reflective tape before applying it to the buoys and he the numbers being on the side. Mr. Maulden noted that when the tape was cut in half it’s the size of the original tape that comes on the buoys. Mr. Sherman noted they looked great. The commission was on board to continue with this project. 

2. Mr. Quill requested that more numbers be ordered because there are two sets going on each buoy and they have not started on Cordry yet.
e. UTV/ORV Review
1. Mr. Maulden reviewed the new Brown County Ordinance that was passed. Mr. Maulden noted that he and his wife Brenda attended all four meetings held on this topic. Mr. Maulden noted that on July 17th Brown County was the 80th of 92 counties to approve this. Mr. Maulden noted that this does not include golf carts. Mr. Maulden noted the requirements to be eligible to drive ORV’s. Mr. Maulden noted that Brenda had been monitoring the paper and has no seen any complaints in the opinion section or the Sheriffs log. There was discussion over the vin check for these vehicles being the same procedure as a vin check for watercraft. 
f. Temporary Speed Bumps at Grizzly
1. Mr. Maulden noted that he has heard a lot of positive feedback on the speedbump. Mr. Maulden noted many people have been asking to have them installed. Maulden noted he spoke with Mark Rasdall to see if they could get a quote on installing these permanently and then the commission could discuss installing them on the side drives. 
2. Mr. Clancy asked how this would affect the plows. Mr. Maulden noted there are different types and there are ones that are more like a table. Mr. Maulden noted that he believed it would be something roads and security could work on together. Mr. Maulden noted that Nick Johann attends roads too and he asked Mark if this was something they could look at and then decide if this is something they should pursue. Mr. Quill noted that he believed pursuing this would depend on whether they will tear up the plows. 
3. Mr. Maulden noted that everyone needs to share the roads, there are no sidewalks here and people should be able to exercise, walk, and ride their bikes. 
g. Stationary Cam at Beach 
1. Mrs. Bay noted that the installation of the stationary camera would be happening Thursday, and these ones do have sound. 

2. There was discussion over vandalism at the beach. 
9. New Business: 
a. ADA Parking at Beach and Boat Ramps
1. Mr. Clancy asked Sharon Vankooten if she had anything to add to this topic since she had mentioned this topic interested her during freeholder concerns. Mrs. Vankooten noted that she had expressed all of her concerns at the beginning of the meeting during freeholder concerns. Mr. Maulden noted that he asked Mrs. Vankooten to attend the meetings because while she isn’t an attorney she has experience in that area. Mrs. Vankooten noted she has a paralegal certificate, and volunteers at a Christian Legal Clinic but she cannot provide legal advice. Mr. Maulden noted that Mrs. Vankooten could tell the commission if she believed they should consult an attorney before they make a decision.  

2. There was discussion about parking in the grassy area by the contractor's ramp.  

3. Mr. Maulden noted that once you put an ADA sign out there is liability if the ramp, the parking lot or other things are not exactly right. Mr. Maulden noted they discussed this at ecology and that the district could make the sign say anything and gave the example of senior citizen parking.   

4. There was a discussion over parking at the Sweetwater marina. Mr. Clancy requested that Mrs. Bay see how many parking spots would fit in the marina area.  

5. There was discussion over the quote for the pavement that Josh Bryant provided to the commission. It was noted this was just a quote for the pavement only, this quote did not include railing or anything else. Mr. Quill noted that right now everything is use at your own risk. There was more discussion on the liability to put up ADA signage. Mr. Clancy asked legally by law does the conservancy have to have handicap parking. It was noted that the conservancy is private, Mrs. Bay noted that once the conservancy puts ADA signage up it has to become completely compliant. Mr. Maulden noted that is also what Nick Johann had previously said that we didn't put the signs up because then we would have to be fully compliant and if someone were to complain about a crack in the sidewalk then it could be an issue. Mrs. Bay discussed calling these areas loading/unloading zones and putting up signage to that affect this would allow for people with mobility issues, senior citizens, or people with disabilities to have a closer area to park and board a watercraft.   
b. Smoking at the Beach Review
1. Mr. Clancy noted that he had discussed the smoking on the beach issue with Amy Sherman-Williams, CSCD beach attendant. Mr. Clancy noted he believed an area we have as a family area where there are young kids should not allow smoking at all. Mr. Clancy mentioned the beach is open air but plenty of other places that have open air do not allow smoking and gave the example of baseball games.  

2. Mr. Clancy noted he was prepared to make a motion to ban smoking but asked about vaping and for the commission to discuss. Mr. Morrison asked for clarification on if the beach was everything from the road to the water or if the parking was excluded in what is considered the beach. Mr. Maulden noted he believed the parking lot should be excluded from what is considered the beach. There was discussion on not allowing smoking on any CSCD property.  Carrie Vavul asked about designated areas with the cigarette poles, Mrs. Vavul noted that she does not smoke but smoking is still a legal activity. Mrs. Brown asked about the consequences if someone was smoking on the beach and not in the designated areas. Mr. Maulden noted that the beach attendant would ask them to leave.  Mr. Quill noted that the designated smoking areas would be in the parking lot, and the grassy area to the road and there would be butt cans put in that area. Mr. Clancy noted that the consequence should at first be an education of the new smoking rule, and then if it happens again and they have been told the attendant asks for their beach pass; Mr. Clancy noted this was an ask, tell, make policy. Mrs. Brown asked about vaping. Brenda Maulden noted that all smoking signs she has seen include vapes/e-cigarettes.  
MOTION: Mr. Sherman motioned to approve recommending to the Board to ban smoking/vaping at the beach and shelter house area and to put up signage to this affect, seconded by Mrs. Brown.  

Discussion: Mr. Clancy noted there should be some homework to see the costs of the cigarette butt cans.  

Motion passed unanimously 6-0. 

c. Boat Patrol Towing Release & Training 
1. The commission reviewed the towing form that the CSCD attorney prepared for boat patrol to have freeholders sign before towing their watercraft.  

2. Mrs. Bay asked for clarification on the towing release form because boat patrol has asked why every passenger on the watercraft needed to sign the form. There was discussion on that verbiage being included and having all passengers sign because a passenger could fall out, or a rope could hit them, during towing, different liabilities. 

3. Mr. Clancy asked about training for towing watercraft. Mr. Morrison went over the training procedure for towing another watercraft.  
d. CSCD Lake Security ( Lake Patrol Sticker Change 
1. Mrs. Bay noted that the new patches saying CSCD Boat Patrol have been ordered.  

2. Mr. Maulden asked if the boat patrol uniforms would also be changed to say boat patrol. Mrs. Bay noted the uniforms already have CSCD boat patrol on them.  There was discussion over a badge on the boat patrol shirts, there was discussion of a badge Mr. Morrison designed with the Indiana State Seal. Mrs. Bay showed the commission the current style of shirt with a badge, the CSCD logo, and verbiage of boat patrol on them. Mr. Maulden noted the current shirts have boat patrol on them not lake safety which was the issue. Mr. Clancy noted that he believed the boat patrol staff could discuss if they wanted to change the logos on their shirts.  

e. Loose Dogs 
1. Mr. Clancy discussed the loose dog issue. Mrs. Bay noted that animal control had to be called a week ago for a report to be made because a staff member was bitten by a loose dog. Mr. Maulden noted there is not a leash law, people just have to have their dog under control. Mr. Maulden noted that this is a countywide issue. Mr. Maulden noted that there is one animal control officer within the county. Mr. Quill noted the animal control officer could cite the dog owner, and eventually they may have to go to court.  
f. Adding Buoy Northwest End of Sweetwater
1. Mr. Maulden noted Nick Johann received a message from a freeholder on Grosbeak where a buoy sits behind a dock requesting another buoy be added for safety reasons. There was discussion over adding one in front of the docks. Mr. Maulden suggested moving the buoy from in the cove out past the docks.  
g. CSCD Full Time Employee Lake Use 

1. Mr. Maulden noted that he had a full-time employee of the CSCD come to him and let him know he had been here several years and takes pride and ownership in his work here at the lakes and asked if there was any way that he could launch his boat on the lakes. Mr. Maulden noted that he and Brenda had been reviewing old minutes and back in 2011 this was a discussion topic that had a 3-2 vote with two Board members absent during the vote. Mr. Maulden noted that he had told the employee he could not make any promises, but he would bring this topic to security. 

MOTION: Mr. Maulden motioned to approve recommending that full-time employees that have been employed at the district for more than 1-year will be allowed to purchase 1 motorized boat decal or 2 nonmotorized boat decals, they must pass the zebra mussel test, the boat safety test, follow all CSCD rules, and the employee must be present when decaled watercraft is being operated on the lakes; their decals will  be revoked for one violation on the lakes and decals will terminate if the employee is terminated. 
Discussion: There was a discussion of lot numbers on employee watercraft and utilizing the CSCD Office lot number. Brenda Maulden noted that she knows the employees who work here, and they are dedicated, they answer phones after hours, they come in after hours, they take pride, and ownership and feel like this is their community too. Mr. Quill noted he believed this is a good idea and an incentive for employees. Mr. Clancy noted he believed it would be a good idea, and they would be following the rules; they would launch their boat, take it off overnight, they’re not docking it at a friend’s house. There was discussion over the type of motorized watercraft, Mr. Maulden noted they would get one decal whether it be pontoon, fishing, or speed. Mrs. Hamilton asked if the employees would have to take the zebra mussel test and follow the cleaning procedure since they are taking the boat in and out of the lakes. Mr. Maulden noted that the employees would have to follow the same rules as everybody else. 
Motion seconded by Mr. Clancy. 

Motion passed unanimously. 

10. Commission Member Concerns:

1. Rusty Morrison asked about suction cup flag on the operator side acting as the spotter, and he believes that is an issue. Mr. Maulden noted that the operator should not be acting as the spotter. Rusty noted that it is unsafe for people to be pulled behind the boat entering the marina. There was a discussion. Mr. Clancy asked Mrs. Bay to send out alerts on this topic just reminding everyone they can not be behind the boat because it is a safety issue. Mr. Quill noted that this should be taken to the Board to make this an official rule that boats entering the marina should have no one towed behind them whether on tube or rope. Mr. Maulden requested this be added to the agenda. 
2. Mr. Sherman noted he believed that the boat patrol with purchased or rented high quality cameras could take pictures and help with the erosion study instead paying $61,000. Mr. Clancy noted that he did not know if that was a discussion for the security commission. Mr. Sherman noted he did not think it should cost $61,000 to run a drone around the lakes. Mr. Maulden noted that the drone alone was not $61,000. Mr. Quill noted there was a lot more to the first year of the study than just the drone, Mr. Quill noted there would be lidar and other things. Mr. Sherman asked what the Cordry Lake residents are doing with their boats during the dam repairs and if the district was going to do anything to help. Mr. Clancy noted he did not believe that was for the commission to worry about. Mr. Quill asked if Mr. Sherman believed it was the Conservancy’s responsibility to store boats during the dam repair. Mr. Sherman noted that lately there has been a lot of discussion about community, and it would be nice to offer these residents a temporary place to park their boats during the repairs. Mr. Clancy noted that what could be done is offer a list of storage facilities where their boats could be stored during the repair because it is not the Conservancy’s responsibility to store their boats. Brenda Maulden mentioned that the Conservancy would be liable for the boats if something happened to the boats, and they were stored on Conservancy property. Mr. Sherman discussed the possibility of a CSCD marshal and if the commission should consider budgeting for a vehicle of the position. There was discussion of the age of the vehicles. Mrs. Bay noted that the 3 oldest patrol vehicles were sold on govdeals and they still had the 2021 Dodge Ram and the 2019 Durango. Mr. Maulden noted that the Board is discussing marshals. Mr. Clancy noted that if there are vehicles not being utilized then they should be sold. 
3. Mr. Maulden discussed personal buoys. Mr. Maulden noted that there was discussion at past meetings if freeholders brought to the commission an area where a CSCD buoy should go because of dangerous shallow areas, sea walls, etc. then the commission would review that area and decide if a buoy was warranted. Mr. Maulden noted that there had been two requests, and he had gone out and checked by both sea walls and the water was over 48” deep. Mr. Quill noted that its 4-feet now it may go down another foot and at that depth he didn’t believe a buoy would be needed. 
4. Mrs. Brown discussed watercraft in the no wake zone pulling tubes and having more than two people on either the tube or the rope. Mrs. Brown noted she believes this is a real issue and a ticketable offense and suggested an alert be made about this as well because a lot of freeholders think the rule does not apply if they are in the no wake zone. 
11. Adjourn (9:08 PM)
MOTION:  Mr. Clancy moved to adjourn, seconded by Mrs. Brown. Motion passed unanimously. 
